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I am pleased to update the Nurse Directors’ Forum on our progress evaluating the CNO Review of Mental Health Nursing. In January 2007, the Policy Research Programme of the National Institute of Health Research announced an open competition calling for proposals to consider how Trusts and Universities are doing in meeting the recommendations of the CNO Review. The NIHR awarded the contract to a team led by myself and including colleagues from the Universities of Manchester and Plymouth. Working in partnership with service users and carers the aim of our study is to evaluate progress towards, and impact of, the implementation of the CNO review recommendations in Mental Health Trusts and Universities.  We have six objectives:

1. To establish progress and strategies for implementation of recommendations and accompanying guidance

2. To identify facilitators and barriers to implementation

3. To examine the impact of implementation on user/carer experiences, outcomes of mental health, organisational structures, roles, relationships, staff recruitment and satisfaction 

4. To explore the relationship between organisational ownership, implementation progress and impact 

5. To explore modifications of recommendations for diverse populations e.g. older adults, children, BME groups 

6. To highlight areas of good practice and positive outcomes including effective strategies used to facilitate implementation     
To achieve these objectives we are proposing a three phase study. Phase 1 is a survey of MHTs and Universities in Engalnd to establish progress and impact of implementation of review recommendations and identify facilitators and barriers to implementation. Phase 2 involves case studies with six Trusts and six Universities to research the impact of implementation on users and carers' experiences and outcomes;  organisational structures, roles, relationships and recruitment of nurses and others; nurses' satisfaction; to explore the relationship between ownership at different levels of Trusts and the implementation of recommendations; to identify use of the recommendations for diverse groups and note areas of good practice. Phase 3 is a follow-up survey 15 months later of organisations sampled in Phase 1 to identify areas of significant progress or delay in the implementation of the Review recommendations. 
The study started officially on the 1st of September and will finish on the 31st August 2009. We are at present awaiting ethical clearance to begin our data collection. Once this to hand, we will be emailing a questionnaire to  Directors of Nursing in all Mental Health Trusts as part of Phase 1. You should expect to receive this questionnaire in January 2008. The research team will be pleased if you gave the study your full support by completing, or facilitating the completion of, the questionnaire when it reaches you in January. 
We have formed a steering group to assist the research team in completing the study, and to advise us where necessary. John Allen is representing the Nurse Director’s Forum on this steering group and John will be able to keep you abreast of further developments. We have designed two information sheets summarising the study; one lay summary and one scientitfic summary. The aim of these sheets is to publicise the study, and to spread information about it. I have asked John to circulate these to the Nurse Ditrector’s forum; please feel free to circulate these information sheets to intersted parties in your organisation. For further information about the study please email me on Patrick.Callaghan@nottingham.ac.uk We look forward to working with you in the coming months. 
